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National Thoughts, &&

I
^" Bj "^ H E wifdom and good policy of

any government cannot, in any

inftance, appear more confpicu-

ous, than in forming good and

proper regulations for promoting and fecuring

a perfect and univerfal indumy among the

poor.

The poor in every country are the clafs

of people of the firft confequence. Their

induftry is the only fource of wealth to

every country ; and it is en their number,

flrength of body, vigour and moral fhue

and a right application of all thefe particulars

that the defence of every country depends.

If fuch be the real ftate, utility at id

weight of the poor in every country, and

if the well-being or a country depends en-

tirely on the moral ftate of the poor : What
danger is England at this time threatened

with, from the idle and licentious behaviour

which in general prevails among this rank or

people throughout the whole kingdc m ?

B It
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It is a known and general obfervation that

induftry creates trade j—trade produces

wealth ; that the increafe of wealth will

inevitably introduce luxury, which, in its

turn, will deftroy every thing, by producing

idlenefs and debauchery, which do gradual-

ly in feci: the whole mafs of the people.

That it is true in fact, that fuch has been

the fate of all countries, which have rifen

to any height of wr
ealth, cannot be denied;

but I (hall notwithftanding contend, and do

hope to make it appear, that fuch regulations

may be provided, as may prevent fuch con-

fequences, and make even luxury fo far

beneficial, as to be an incitement to the in-

troduction of manufactures not yet eftablim-

ed, as well as to the improvement of thofe

already eilabliihed.

I mall fet forth what I have to propofe as

proper to correct the difpofition, which al-

mofl univerfally prevails among the lower

rank of people, to riot and outrage, by
fhewing firft how ineffectual penal laws are

of themfelves to perform this work ; and

fhall then fhew what preventive methods

may be made ufe of, and that theie are fuch

as will, co-operating with the penal laws,

give immediate relief, and will in time, in

a manner, totally eradicate the caufes of a

mifchief which at prefent threatens the mo ft

fatal confequences.

Firft
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Firft then with regard to the operation

of penal laws in this cafe. If thefe are

fufficient to cure this evil, or even to check

it, how happens it, that, notwithftanding

the great variety of penal laws now in

force, criminals of all kinds multiply Co faft

as we fee they almofl daily do ? Why are our

prifons now found too fmall to contain them ?

How come3 it to pafs, that the numbers,

which are condemned every Seffions at the

Old-Baily, and executed, make no impre£-

fion on the minds of the poor, and in no de-

gree deter people from committing capital

crimes? And why in many inftances cf

lefTer crimes, is the number of offenders

within thefe late years, increafed to fuch a

degree, that, were the full punifhments,

the laws allow of, adjuged againil all fuch

offenders, our prifons could not contain

perhaps one quarter of them ? And is it not

for this reafon alone, that the punimments

in fuch cafes are mitigated ? And is it not the

neceffary confequence of this mitigation,

that thefe laws are contemned by thefe peo-

ple whom they were intended to terrify and

reftrain ?

Is there any charm in our prifons and

houfes of correction, which purifies the

heart and difpofition of thole that are con-

fined in them? Or do we not, in fact, find,

that thole, who have been confined in bride-

well, generally prove more immoral after

B 2
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their enlargement, than before their com-
mitment ? And do not the punifhments for the

lefler crimes, do in many inftances, prove

only preparations for the commiflion of

greater?

If this be true, why are our thoughts to-

tally bent in contriving new forms of penal

Laws ? Why fhould we not think of pre-

ventive methods, and confider whether it

may not be reafonable, as well as poflible, to

remove, at leaft in fome degree, the tempta-

tion to offend f*

If this can be done, our goals will be re-

lieved, the prefent heat and feverity of pro-

fecutions will be abated, and our poor will

have eafe, who will moil: amply deferve it,

by that amendmnt in their morals, which
will be the neceiTary confequence of fuch

methods.

I come now to the fecond head, namely,

that of regulations. And here I mutt ob-

ferve, that it feems to me, that drunkennefq

and idisnefs are the fole caufes of the cala-

mitous fituation of this kingdom, with

reipect to the poor.

Whatever regulations therefore can be

chaulked out, which will make eyery indivi-

dual among the poor lefs capable of getting

drunk, and will put him under an obligation

of being induftriouF, fuch mufl be falutary

at this juncture.

What
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What I mall propofe, as a means to pre-

vent the frequent drunkennefs among the

poor, is, to take away all low credit ; and

that a law mould pafs to enact, that no Sum
ihould be iued for, as a debt, which does not

exceed in value the fum of three pounds.

By this means the poo: will be unable to

fpend their time in Alehoufes fo frequently

as they do ; where their money, and often

more than they are worth, is confumed in

idlenefs and drunkennefs, and their time

and health are entirely thrown away 5 which
ought to have been employed in induftry for

the fupport of their family, as well as for

the publick utility and benefit. By thefe

means great numbers of the poor are thrown
into neceffitous circumftances : Their fa-

milies are pinched, and their children, rag-

ged and dirty, are taught to pilfer and beg,

to raife a little common ftock to help out a

daily maintenance. Thus are thefe mifera-

ble children put under an incapacity of ac-

quiring any one moral habit j fet out wrong,

as foon as they are able to go alone, and are

tinctured with vice in their earliefr. infancy.

And thus thieving gives a maintenance, and

fupplants Induftry and trade.

In this manner are the unfortunate chil-

dren of the poor of this kingdom educated,

whofe parents are addicted to drunkennefs,

and who are debauched bv this credit, which
*s iuppofed ufcful. And 1 mull call on thofe

who
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who have made obfervations on the con-

dud: of the poor in general, in the feveral

countries where they live, to determine

how great a part of the poor are thus ad-

dicted to drunkennefs } and whether I have

not here given a true reprefentation of the

manner in which their children are trained

UP-
Here then are the numerous nurferies

which fupply the whole kingdom with every

fpecies of thief and malefactor we yet know
of : And in their paffage from thefe nur-

feries through the feveral ftages of a licen-

tious courfe of life, they are, on different

occafions, confined in the feveral kinds of

prifons, and receive the punilhments which

our penal laws have affixed to the feveral

degrees of offences of the lower order ;

until at laft advancing from the leifer of-

fences to the higheft, they arrive at the

condemn'd hold, from whence they have

an opportunity of {hewing their heiform

at the gallows.

If this be a tnefketch of the unhappy fitua-

tion of the poor of this kingdom, what pity

and companion mufl not every one feel, who
confiders this their mifcrable and unhappy
ftate? That inftead of receiving protection

from fociety under fuch wife and prudent

regulations, as would train them from their

infancy to arts of induftry, and make thcrn

not only ufefull, but the moil valuable fub-

jecls
3
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jects ; all the temptations to vice and im-

morality are fuffered to lie before them j and

they are, even in their earliefl infancy, bound

as it were, to a kind of apprenticefhip to the

practices of a licentious courle of life.

It may be faid that all this ariles from a

generJ neglect in the execution of our penal

laws ; that there is great variety of penal

laws in our ftatute-books, which appoint

punifTiments for every kind of mifdemeanor,

and that there are houfes of correction in

every county throughout the kingdom,

where thefe are adminhtered ; and that all

this licentioufnefs and debauchery, which

is now got to fuch a height among the poor,

arifes from a great remiifnefs in the execu-

tion of the penal laws.

It is very true that our penal laws in general

are not ftrictly executed. But how can they

be ftrictly executed even on the greater part

of offenders; iince near two thirds of every

parifh in the kingdom are in the debauched

ftate I have mentioned? And how comes

it to pafs, that our laws in general are not

ftrictly executed ? Does not this neceffarily

arife from the number of them ? How is it

poflible that the laws in any country ihould

be well executed, or even well underitood,

where there is an annual addition made to

the ftatute-books of one hrge folio volume ;

a great part of which is taken- ud with penal

laws.
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laws, and, as they are commonly, but falfly,

called, remedial laws ? Thefe laws, when
enacted, are never communicated to the peace

officers, but take the common chance with

other books of being read, under this lingular

difcouragement of being fold at a higher

price ; for this volume cannot be bought for

lefs than forty (hillings. Under this incon-

venience and expence, every juftice of the

peace muft give up his whole time the year

round to ftudy acts of p 1.

I (hall leave this digreffion with afking

onequeftion. How intelligible will our laws

be twenty years hence, with the addition of

twenty large folio volumes to our ftatute-

books? I really fear, that, in a courfe of

years, the nation will be as much with-

out law from the overgrown bulk of our

flatute-books, as if we had no law at all in

the kingdom.

But to tcturn to the fubjecl of the poor, it

has been obferved above, that idlenefs and
drunkennefs are the original caufes of all the

evils which it is here propofed to redrefs ; and

it has been hinted that, without the affiftance

of low credit, this excels of drunkennefs

could not be carried to that height, to which

it is now grown among the poor. Nothing

dm be more plain, than that the allowance

of this kind of credit, among this clafs of

people, muft produce the molt mifchievous

ten-
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confequences, that in every light, in which

it can be confidered, there will not be found

any one real advantage or conveniency to

arife from it, and that it is impoiTible to

hope for any degree of reformation among
the poor, as long as this low credit is fuffered to

fubfifr. among them. It is (aid that it enables

them to fet up little trades. It is true that

it is this low credit which fills the towns

throughout the kingdom, and particularly

London, with the numbers of little fhops we
find, which I really look upon as publick

nufances every where.

The little low chandlers-mops, and all

the variety of little fhops under whatever

denomination they take from the bufinefs

they pretend to follow, are in general no

other than places of debauchery of all kind

and do in general eland e ft inely retail all

ordinary kinds of fpirituous liquors. This

will appear, as I am told from the great

number of informations, which are ex-

hibited at the Excije-Ojfice weekly againft

thofe, who keep thefe ieveral kinds of little

low fhops, to the amount of no lefs than

from an hundred to a hundred and fifty in a

week.

Let us then confider here how this low

credit operates in thefe in fiances. It ferves

thepurpofe of fnch of the poor, who, frotrf

hzinefs or from alitile pride to be come \

of goods, inftead of following the ma
C
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ful, but (as they think) meaner employ-

ment of a manufacturer ; chufe to fet up
little (hops of no fort of benefit, but in every

refpecl prejudicial to the town where they

live. For, as they buy chiefly on credit

and coniequently dear, they mud alfo fell

dear, and do generally fell on credit. They
rarely receive money for what they fell, and

being as backward in their payments of what

they owe, find a quick tranlition from thefe

(hops to a prifon. The poor are their only

cuitomers, and what draws them to thefe

places, where (if they pay at all) they pay

a higher price, than elfewhere, for what
they purchafe, is the opportunity they have

of being accommodated, without paying for

what they take : and it very often happens,

that many of thele cuftomers, when they

have railed their fcore to any height, ab-

fcond and run away: Whereas, if there

were none but mops of fubftance, the poor

would be obliged to pay ready money for

what they want : A neceflary check to keep

them in even circumftances. So that, if we
confider thefe little retailers of all kinds in

the mod favourable light, meerly as venders

of what they avow to fell, it is plain that

the credit, which they give for fmall fums,

does but accelerate the ruin of thofe who deal

with them. Nor are fuch little mops, as thefe,

ofany kind of ufe whatfoever with regard to

keeping down the prices of things, but they

have
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have quite the contrary efFecl. For, as was ob-

ferved, baying on credit, they buy dear, and

mu'fl therefore fell dear. They rather en-

courage the felling the commodities, in

"which thev 3el! at a high price in the re-

tailing fhops in general. And it is a very

great error to thin!:, that encreaiing the

number of fellers, in every mtihhefi will al-

ways keep the price of goods low. This

with fubmiffion will not always hold true,

And is an error of fatal confequence in fomc
cafes.

To prove my aiTertion, I will take the

inftance of the butchery bufinefs in London*

For as the greater part of the London bu tellers

have not iubftance fufficient to buy a live

bullock, or a number of fheep at the live

markets, nor cuflomers to take off a whole

bullock, thefe cannot fupply themfelves with

meat any otherwife than by buying fjch

parts of a bullock as they can difpofe of, as

well as mutton, of the more fubftantial

butchers, who make them pay at fuch rates

as they think proper. Thefe mufr. have fome

profit, and the price they fell at, is the price

which the more fubftantial butchers likewite

fet on the meat they retail to their own cuf-

tomers. It is plain therefore, that the price

of meat is railed by means ot thefe little

butchers, and that the cuHomer pay< more

for his meat than he would do it fuch low

butchers were not (offered to trade.

C 2 How
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How is the cafe with the grafier who
fends his fat cattle to the London markets ?

There being but a part of the butchers who
buy at thefe markets, the price is there kept

down, and confequently the grafier does not

receive the true price he ought to have in

proportion as the plenty or fcarcity of meat
mall at any time happen to be. The grafier

therefore is apparently injured. We have a

w^ife law which fays, that no man fhall fell

beef who does not kill beef, yet it is not re-

garded. We have another law in our ftatute-

books, which fays that no one who fats cat-

tle fhall follow the bufinefs of a butcher.

This is founded on mifiaken principles, but

has produced many profecutions, to the great

prejudice of the grafier, and a vifible ob-

llrudion to the free and open market. This

fubject dcferves the ferious attention of the

land-cwner and manufacturer. But I have not

time fully to fet forth, but only barely to

hint at the corruptions, which have crept

into Smithfield market which affect the whole

kingdom.

But what claim could thefe little retailers

have to any right of continuing their fhops,

were their lawful trade even offome publick

utility or convenience ; when we find that,

in defiance of the laws, they are the mofl

notorious venders offpirituous liquors, and that

from the moment their mops are opened in

the morning, gin-drinkers flock in, and a

fucceffi^a
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fucceflion of cuftomcrs of this kind is con-

tinued, without any interruption, till their

mops arefhut up again late at night ?

That this town of London in particular,

and every part of the kingdom, may be de-

livered from fuch pernicious nufances, I

could wifh that a law were paffed to deftroy

that fort of credit which encourages and enables

the poor to become retailers of this low
kind. The little chandlers, green-grocers,

and thofe who keep cellars or huts to fell

oyfters, are all of them clandeftinc venders

of gin. Thefe will all be forced to lay afide

their employments, if the legiflature will be

pleafed to deftroy that low credit which has

been the means by*which they were enabled

to fet up, and do continue in thefe pernicious

employments. Though I have above re-

commended it to the publick to obtain a law

to deftroy all low credit in general to the value

of three pounds, yet I think it would be

proper, with regard to all thefe little low

fhops, to raife the fum to ten pound, and
that a law fhould pafs that no debt, contract-

ed by any tallow-chandler, green-grocer, and

feller of oyfters under the value often pounds,

fhould be efteemed a debt, or liable to be

fued for. There are be fides thefe, as I am
informed, hawkers of fifli, who cry their fifn

about the ftreets in the forenoon, and keep

cellars where they expofe what fifh remains

unfold, in flails before their cellar-doors; thefe

likewife
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likewifc fell gin. There are little fruiterers

likewife with cellars and ftalls, who are venders

of gin ; if thefe could bedefcribed they ought

to be included in fuch a law.

It may be faid in objection to what I have

here propofed for deftroying all credit with

regard to thefe particular retailers to the

value of ten pound, or any fum under ten

pounds, that this will entirely break them $

and that it would be very injurious as well

as unconftitutional to put any fet of people

under particular laws. To this I anfwer, that

if we cannot obtain a law of this kind, which

will effectually put an end to the pernicious

traffick, which thefe people carry on, we
{hall find that this calamity will grow every

year more general and fatal, when thefe

people, in defiance of the law, retail all thefe

liquors without licence, mall it not be

thought reafonable and juft to make a par-

ticular law to fecure the publick from fuch

audacious practices which threaten the general

deflruction of the lives of the people ? I

fhould be forry to find that any law mall be

thought unconftitutional, which fhall be ne-

ceffary to attain, what in my opinion, ought

to be one of the principal objects of the legis-

lature.

But if notwithftanding what has been of-

fered in fupport of this meafure of deftroying

all credit, -with regard to thefe low retailers

for funis under ten pounds, it mould mil be

thought



thought an improper regulation, T fhall, how-
ever, hope, that what I have piopoi^u vvith

regard to low credit in general, will be en

proved of, and that a law to that ef? /

be obtained, as I am comrinc i

general law is necefTary at this time.

And leafl: there be any who, notwithfhnd-

ing what has been offered, may itiil doubt

whether this low credit is not in fome degree

ufefui to the poor, I would beg of liich to

confider how credit in general operates on
individuals of the higher claiTes, and to re-

collect how few of thofe who make any con-

iiderable ufe of this privilege efcape ruin ; and

I would beg of them likewife to recoiled: how
few inftances there are, even among the in-

duftrious part of the poor in country parishes,

of perfons who, inftead of taking the relief

from his parifh, borrows two or three pounds,

are ever able to clear fuch a debt, or at

leafl fo fpeedily as their creditors generally

require ; and if they fail, as they generally

do, to anfwer the demands of their creditors,

they are thrown into goal, and the publick

lofes the benefit of their indulry. And
I muft not omit to take notice of the eafe

the poor will receive, when free'd from
thefe exactions which they are hampered
with in all counties by fuch attornies whole
practice is almoft entirely, if not (blely, con-

fined to recover debts of this fort.

Nor
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Nor is the flate of the poor in fuch places

where courts of confeiences are eftablifhed

much mended % for, by means of this low

credit, debts are as frequently contracted in

fuch places, as in any others ; and notwith-

ftanding thofe courts have a fummary way
of proceeding, the poor are as often taken

from their induftrious employments, to

which they feldom return after a confinement

of thirty- fix or forty days.

If a poor peribn is difturbed, by any means
whatfoever, in the induftrious courfe he is

once fixt, he feldom fettles again to induftry.

And I always confider this clafs of people, as

in fome refpects in a itate of minority. They
can never, from their fituation in life, and

from the nature of their education, acquire,

at any one point of time in life, fuch a de-

gree of difcretion, as to be capable ofjudging

properly for themfelves, or to know without

continual guidance, wherein their own well-

being confifts. And whoever confiders them
in this light, as minors, will foon fee what
is proper to be done to fecure their induftry,

and to preferve their moral ftate and hap-

pinefs : If this be the true light in which they

ought to be conlidered, let me afk whether

the publick, who are their real guardians,

ought not to be careful to remove from them,

at any rate, all temptations to drunkennefs ?

Whether a power of contracting debts is not

dangerous in the hands of thefe,as in fuch whom
the
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the law confiders as minors? Whether grant-

ing previleges of any kind to fuch minors,

be not only improper but deftructive to their

well-being.

Whether their neceffary wants, which
may arife at any time from accidental misfor-

tunes, fuch as ficknefs and difeafes of other

kinds, mould not always be fupplied by

Gift ? Whether it is not in fome degree a

contradi&ion in our ftatute-books, to oblige

every parifh in the kingdom to relieve the

neceffities of all poor belonging to their re-

fpective parimes, at the fame time that there

are laws exifting which give them credit, and

enable them to borrow. Thefe pariih law?,

though they have proved in a great meafure

ineffectual for the purpofes for which they

were intended, are declaratory of the fenfe of

the legiflature, that their real wants and necef-

fities fhould be fupplied to them by gift : But

the laws, which fupport low credit, give them
the dangerous privilege of borrowing.

I hope I have now faid what is furficient to

prove how improper it is to permit low credit

to remain, and that I have alfo fhewn what
mifchievous confequences have attended it ;

and that it has likewife been clearly proved,

that it is this low credit, which introduces

this exccCs of drunkepneis among the lower

rank of- people, and that ftill fupports it.

It may here be faid that gin is now fol
'

fo cheap a rate, that there is but a (fen

D
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ufe of low credit on this article. This I

mi) ft in fome meafure allow to be true, and

I (hall, in the appendix to theie papers, con-

iidur what regulations may be made in fome
matters relative to the manufictury of all

fpirituous liquors ; and mall endeavour to

mew that, under fuch regulations, the price

ofgin for homeconfumption may be raifed by

an additional duty.

I come now to the head of idlenefs and

(hall here endeavour to point out what may
be a proper method to put the poor under an

obligation of being induftrious. And here our

ftatute-books will affift us by providing us

with a moft excellent law, I mean the act

of the Qth of the late king, which a<3: em-
powers every parim in the kingdom to erect

a workhoufe for employing and maintaining

their own poor, and to take in poor from

any other parifh at fuch rates as mall be agreed

upon by fuch contracting parifhes.

;. This act likewife, in order to eafe the leiTer

parifhes from the extraordinary expence

which may in fome degree at firft arife in

preparing a workhoufe for fuch purpofes,

empowers any fuch member, as conveniency

fhall point out, to unite for thefe purpofes of

erecting a workhoufe for maintaining their

poor in common; and gives power to parishes

under fuch union to take in poor from other

parifhes ? What more wife diftribution,

founded on the moft true and juft notions of

trade,
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trade, could be made to promote a general

induftry ? Thofe who framed this act fore faw
the inerhcacy that muft attend country work-
houfcs, or the fixing workhoufes to the

feveral hundreds in every country; that cor-

ruption, which would by various means
prevail in fuch cafes, would foon deftroy the

induftry of fuch workhoufes; and, being

perfectly fenfiblc, that induftry, which pro-

motes trade, is belt fupported and improved

by the rewards which trade necellarily pro-

d iccrs to the indubious, and that emulation

is a neceflkry fpur to induftry; they rightly

judge that, in the method propofed by this

act, a general lpirit of induftry would be beft

preferved ; fince, by the power of that act,

any one pariah can fet up a workhoufe at

any time, in cafe the workhouie, to which

their poor mall be fent, (hall at any time

grow fo remifs in their management, as not

to anfwer the publick utility, and the intereft

of the particular parishes concerned.

Yet this a£t, in common with mod others,

has been executed but in very few inftances,

though in thofe places, where it has been

compleatly executed, ic has all the good ef-

fects, that could be wifhed for from any law ;

and the only point now to be inquired after,

is to find out fuch a method, as (hall tecure

a general and univerfd execution of this law

throughout the whole kingdom. Such a

law, I imagine, might be framed as w
D z f(
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fccure a general and compleat execution of

that ftatute.

Suppoie a compulfory law to the following

effect mould pafs : That the parim-officers of

every parifh, in the kingdom of England and
Wales and town of Berwick upon Tweed, be o-

bliged to attend at the firft Midfummer quarter

feffions in their refpective countries, after the law
is paffed, and afterwards annually to give an

account upon oath of what progrefs they mall

have made in their refpedtive parifhes towards

the full execution of the faid act $ fuch ac-

count to be entered in their feffions-book

:

The juftices in court ordering and directing

fuch pariih- officers to be diligent and expedi-

tious in getting their feveral workhoufes rea-

dy : And if the officers of any parifh or pa-

rifhes mall neglect: to attend the quarter fef-

fions as aforefaid, (due notice having been
given to them by the clerk of the peace of
the refpedtive counties, before the firft Mid-
fummer quarter feffions, after fuch a com-
pulfory law has paffed, that the law requires

their attendance as aforefaid, and no perfon

or perfons of credit being parifhioners of the

faid refpeclive parimes, appearing in the be-

half of the faid pariili or parim-officers, capa-

ble of giving an account relative to this mat-
ter, for which the faid officers attendance is by
law required) the juftices at the faid quarter

feffions, (ball fet the fine of 20 s. on every

parifh-officer, who mall have neglected to at-

tend
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tend the faid feffions. And the juftices at the

quarter feffions in the feveral counties, fhall

order minutes to be entered in their feffions-

books of the names of the feveral parifhes,

together with the names of their officers who
fhall have neglected to attend the faid fef-

fions, and (hall accordingly enter the accounts,

which they mail receive at the Midfummer
feffions annually, and fine fuch parifh- officers

as fhall be annually found to neglect attend-

ing.

And the faid juftices mall at their Mid-
fummer feffions, in the year after an act to

this effect (hall pafs, direct, that true copies

of the feveral accounts, which the officers

who fhall attend at the faid Midfummer fef-

iions, and of the accounts delivered in at the

feffions of the year preceding, of the progrefs

which their refpective pariihes have made
towards the full execution of the aforefaid

act ; as well as copies of the minutes entered

of the feveral parifh-officers who neglected

to attend at fuch feffions, and the feffions of

the preceding year, together with the names
of the refpective parifhes to which they be-

long, which faid copies fhall be figned by all

the juftices prefent at the faid quarter feffions;

which faid copies thus figned, the clerk of

the faid feffions fhall be directed by the faid

juftices, to deliver to the judges in court, at

the affizes which fhall be held that year, and
on the firft day the affizes fhall be opened.

And
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And if the judge of the afiize mall find by

the faid accounts which are delivered in by

the clerks of the feflions, that any parifh

or parities have not compleatly executed

the faid act in one lliape or other under the

option it gives, every parifh guilty of fuch

neglect fhall be fined in fum of 60 /. if a

market-town, or being a pariiTi making part

of a market-town or corporation j and in

cafe of a paridi rriaking part of a city the fum
of 80 /. But in the cale of a town which fhall

confift only of one paridi, which fhall be

fmall, or not of any confiderable fize, in e-

very fuch cafe the fine fhall be only 40/.

and all the faid feveral fines fet upon fuch

parillies as aforementioned, and which fhall

have appeared to have neglected to put the

faid act in execution, fhall be annually fined

in the fame manner as long as they fhall con-

tinue under the faid neglect. And every pa-

rifh which having put the act in execution,

fhall be found to difcontinue their compliance

with the faid act, fhall in the firft. year, and in

every year during its difcontinuance in not

complying with the faid act, or fuch directi-

ons as fhall be ordered by this compulfory law,

be fined in the fums abovememioned ; and all

the faid feveral fines which mail be at any

lime fet upon any parifhes for not executing

the faid act, or for neglecting to continue the

oblervance of the faid act, as well as the fines

which fhall be fet at any time upon any pa-

"rfh-
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rifh-officers for neglecting to attend the quar-

ter feffions, or the afTizes in their refpectivc

counties as aforementioned, fhall be paid in-

to the hands of the receiver-general of the

county : The fines which (hall at any time

be fet upon the parifhes to be collected by

the overfeers of the poor, in proportion as the

poor rates are collected on the occupiers of

the lands in the parifh or parifhes which Or 11

be fo aflefTed, and to be paid by the kid o-

veifeers, into the hands of the collectors of

the land-tax, to be by them, paid i r ;o the

hands of the receiver-general of tru refpeelive

counties, and to be by him paid iuto f1

exchequer, and to be accounted fo-

ment.

I (hall not here pretend to defcribe the

exact form of fuch a law, as may be p~oper for

the purpofes of fecuring a perfect execution of

this ftatute of the 9th of the late king : The
fketch I have already given, may be fufEci-

ent to explain what kind of regulations I ima-

gine would unavoidably promote the com-
pleat executicn of that act. I mail only ob-

ferve further, that it would be necefTary to

have feveral reftrictions in fuch a law, to fe-

cure the perfect Utility of the workhoufes,

which, will under this plan, become general

all over the kingdom, and may prevent thofe

corruptions from taking place, which we find

do atteud moft of the workhoufes which are

at prefent eftabliflied,

In
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In order that it may be underflood what

kind of reftrivftion I mean, it may be necefTary

to mention, that in the cafe of a parifh which

fhall, by virtue of this act of the 9th of the

late king, make its option to fend its poor to

the workhoufe of another parifh, or to fuck

as are under a union, that exact copies of e-

very agreement, that fhall be made between

the churchwardens and overfeers of the two
contracting parifhes, for fending their poor

from one parifh to the workhoufe of another

parifh, mould be polled up in the mod pub-

lic and confpicuous parts of the refpective pa-

rifhes or places, there to remain for the fpace

of three days.

Another reftriction is, that every parifh

which fhall fet up a workhoufe, or fhall

fhare in, or under a union, fhould likewife be

reftrained from letting their workhoufe to

any perfon in any manner, fo as fuch perfon

may be confidered in any degree as a kind of

tenant to the workhoufe, [and who paying

fuch a rent, fhall have the whole manage-

ment of fuch workhoufe, and bear the pro-

fits and loffes which fhall attend it j and that

every parifh as aforefaid, fhall be reftrained

even from contracting with any perfon or

perfons, by the year, or for any lefTer propor-

tion of time, for providing fuel for their

workhoufes, or any other neceffaries which

are continually wanted. Thefe, and other

reftrictions may be necefTary to fecure the

perfect
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perfect utility of thz vvorkhoufes to bi erected

under this general plan ;—and it is for want

of thefe, and other reitrictions, that feveral

corruptions have entered into moil of the

workhoufes which are now ereded in the

kingdom ; and from thence arile thofe ob-

jections which many make to the inefncacy

of workhoufes for producing a fpirit of in-

duftry.

Though it may juftly be obferved, that e-

ven the words beggar and vagabond have

never been mentioned in thefe paper?, yet

whoever will confider the great effects which
muff ariie to the public from fuppreffing

drunkenneis by thofe means I have propofed ;

and likewife that a general fpirit of induft ry
mull; inevitably be produced univerfally

throughout the whole kingdom, by the per-

fect execution of the ftatute of the 9th of the

late king, (the execution of which ftatute

will undoubtedly be fecured by a compulibry

law of fuch kind as I have here imperfectly

fketched out, the intended compafs of thefe

papers not allowing me to be particular) I

fay, whoever will confider thefe points, will

find, after a fhort time, and a very little expe-

rience, that the number of the ftrollers will

gradually diminifli, idlenefs and vice daily

wear out, and London be free'd from this

noxious refute which now centers in it.

E AP-
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APPENDIX.
IT is an opinion in general received, that

the allowance of a bounty on com is bene-

ficial to the farmer, and confequently to the

nation.

In order to fet this matter in a true light,

I mall lay down fuch general maxims of

trade as cannot, in my opinion, be controvert-

ed, on which this queilion does in a great

meafure depend.

That the wealth of any nation is in pro-

portion to its quantity of trade and number of

manufacturies.

That the value of the produce of fuch a

nation is likewife in the fame proportion.

Xhat the continuance of its manufacturies,

trade, and wealth, depends folely on the de-

gree of vent its manufactures have in foreign

markets.

That good regulations for promoting uni-

verfal induflry, are neceffary among the peo-

ple of fuch a nation.

That it is the intereft of fuch a nation to

fuffer its ports to be opened for the admifiion

of every kind of foreign produce, or manu-
facture whatfoever, to which any degree of

labour can be added : And that labour is

difUnt wealth,

That
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That contradicting this maxim, by laying

duties, or prohibition?, on any kind, or all

kinds of foreign produce, or on foreign goods

imperfectly manufactured, forces fuch foreign

nation, or nations, to fet up new manufac-

tures, and to improve their old, to the

detriment of the country, where fuch prohi-

bitions are eftablifhed.

That confequently, by the known rule of

contraries, fending out any commodities un-

manufactured, or which are not fully manu-
factured, muft be detrimental to any

country.

That it muft ftill be more detrimental to

any country to grant a bounty for exporta-

tion of its commodities of this fort.

That corn, as it is capable of being manu-
factured, is unqueftionably a commodity of

this fort.

If thefe maxims appear to others, as thev

do to me, how improper mult it be to con-

tinue a bounty on corn ?

To fhew, in fact, the price of wheat in

England has been lower fince the bounty-

was granted than before, I fhall compare
the prices of wheat, as they ftood from the

feveral mediums taken upon different num-
bers of years, fince the bounty was firft al-

lowed in the year 1689, with the prices

found from mediums, taken upon equal

numbers of years before the bounty took

place.

E z This



( 2.8 )

This cftimation is taken from an account,

intitled an account of the true market

price of wheat and malt at Windfor, for i oo
years, began and publifhed by William Fleet"

wood bifliop of Ely, from 164610 1706, and

fince continued in the fame manner to the

year 1745, which account is generally eileem-

ed accurate.

The price of wheat per quarter, £. s. d,

upon a medium taken on 43 years,

from J 646, being the firft year

the account commences, to 1688,

the year before the bounty was
allowed, appears to be at the rate

of — — — — 2 10 8
From the medium taken on

43 years, from 1689, being the

fir ft year the boumy took place,

to the year 173 1, the price of

wheat per quarter appears to be 1 18 o

An annual lofs to the farmer

in price fince the bounty took

place :

j 2 8

From 1669 to 168S, being the

la ft 20 years before the bounty

was allowed, the price of wheat
per quarter, was at a medium -~ 2 6 2

From 1726 to 1745, being the

laft 20 years, in this account, the

price
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price of wheat at a medium per

quarter was — —« i ly g\

An annual lofs to the farmer

in price fince the bounty took

place * o 8 44

The medium on wheat from

1649 to 166S, being 20 years,

was per quarter _—_ 2 12 °-

The medium from J706 to

1725, being 20 years, was per

quarter _— 4 g

An annual lofs to the farmer

in price fince the bounty took

The medium on wheat for 14
years from 1675 to 1688, was
per quarter . — 2 5 4-J.

The medium on wheat for 14
years from 1732 to 1745, was

per quarter « — 1 15 jfc*

An annual lofs to the farmer

in price fince the bounty took

place — .o 90^

If this account of the bifhop be accurate,

and the eftimations of the mediums of the

prices



( 3° )

prices for the feveral years as above, correctly

taken, the lofs is very evident. I likewife

find, that from the year 1689, being the

year when the bounty was firft allowed, to

the year 1745, when the account ends, con-

taining the fpace of $y years, that the farmer

has received annually 8s. $d. per quarter lefs

for his wheat, than it bore, one year with

a lother, o 43 years preceding the year, when
the bounty was firir. allowed.

If the prices of barley, and other kinds of

corn, had been ftated there, I mould have

been enabled to have made the fame compu-
tations on them, which would have (hewn

how the mediums flood upon them, and

am fatisfled they alio would appear, upon fuch

sn eft innate, to be lowered considerably in

"r prices fince the bounty.

If the freight from London to Holland be

deducted, which is is, 5^/.-'- per quarter,

out of 2 s. 6 d, which is the bounty/vr quarter,

the remainder being is.®d. \ is the encou-

ragement given to the merchant to export

barley, which- encouragement is at the rate

of 7 k 7 .?. 11 d. percent. So likewife with re-

gard to wheat, when the price of wheat is at

jl.&s.per quarter, deducting the freight,

j.h I fuppofe to be 1 j. 5 d. \ per quarter,

out of the bounty of 5 s. per quarter, the re-

mainder 35. 5 d, i is the encouragement

en to the merchant by the bounty per

rter to export wheat, which in the way
of
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of trade, is at the rate of 14/. 155. 1 d. per

cent.

So that in the cafe of barley, it appear?,

that whatever the corn-merchant will allow

out of this 7 /. 7 j. 11^. per cent, to tempt

the foreigner to buy our corn, that allowance,

whatever it be, whether at the rate of 2, 3,

or 4 per cent, will be the advantage that eve-

ry fuch foreigner will have in his manufacto-

ry of barley of Englijh growth, over the

Englift manufacturer of the fame commodi-
ty at every foreign market.

14/. 15 j. 1 d. per cent, is the encourage-

ment, which the bounty on wheat gives to

the merchant : Whatever proportion of this

encouragement, whetheritbe 5, 6, 8, or 10
per cent, he may chufe to allow out of this to

the foreigner, juft fo much cheaper will the

foreigner be enabled to work, and fell his

manufacture than an Engli/hman can.

And what is flill more grievous in this cafe

is, that we always find it very difficult, if not

impoliible, in all cafes where there is any con-

fiderable degree of difproportion in the price

ot a foreign manufacture, and our own, to

prevent by any penal laws, fuch manufacture

from being run in upon us.

That the running of the foreign manufac-
ture of this kind has encreafed upon us ever

fince the bounty took place, appears, from the

many laws which have been made ever fince

that time, to prevent the foreign manufacture

Of
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of this kind from gaining a vent in our home-

market.

If this be a true reprefentation of the ill ef-

fects of this bounty, befides the lofs occafion-

ed by it to the nation in general, how great

is that, which it immediately brings on the

farmer? and how can we without taking off

this bounty, pretend to make any regulation

for, raifing the price of fpirituous liquors, to

prevent the melancholy effects that arife from

the excefs in the ufe of them ?

But if the bounty be withdrawn, a check

will be given to the introduction of any fuch

foreign manufactured liquors, and we may
then venture, properly and fafely, to lay fome

further additional duty upon our own, which

will cncreafe their price j and confequently

the methods propofed in the former part of

thefe papers, will operate more itrongly to

fupprefs the debauchery in thefe liquors,

which fo fcandaloufly prevails.

If, notwithftanding what has been proved

above, that the farmer has ibid his wheat at

the annual rate of 8 J. $d. per quarter lefs,

fince the bounty was allowed in the year

1689, than he did before, for the courfe of

4,3 years preceding that time, it may be faid,

that Holland^ or any other particular country

will be furnifhed with corn from other parts

of Europe, inftead of buying ours, and fo

continue their manufactury of fpirituous li-

quors : And that as the Englifi manufacturers

oi
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of this kind have never yet gained any vent

at a foreign market, it is a meer chimaera to

expect they ever mould gain fuch vent.

In anfwer to this it may be faid, that when
the price of corn in England is lower than it

is in Holland^ and in other foreign market or

markets, our corn will have a vent at fuch

foreign market, or markets without the affif-

tance of a bounty j and that in fact, Holland

buys our corn for no other reafon, than be-

caufe it buys it cheaper, or as cheap, as it does

of any other country. And all other coun-

tries that purchafe it of us, are moved by the

fame considerations : That in fact, com has

been of late years produced in England, with

as little, or left expence than in any other

part of Europe, notwithftanding the many
difadvantages under which farming labours

from feveral laws, meant indeed for its en-

couragement, but in truth very injurious to

its true intereft : Such for inltance, is the

law prohibiting the importation of great cat-

tle, which raiies their price exceffively, and

is therefore a palpable hindrance to the far-

mer's purchafing fuch numbers of them, as

he could conveniently fat, or otherwife make
a profit of, which he now lofes ; and this

lofs is accompanied with another, that of

their manure, which annually ieflens his crops

of corn.

I mud: hint again at the inconvenience felt

by the farmer, nearly and fcnlibly, from the

F want
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want of a free market at home, which Smith-

field certainly is not, to fpeak of it in the

mo ft gentle terms.

It is certain likewife, that the prohibition

on raw hides is another injury to the farmer,

as it difcourages the manufacture of leather

at home, and promotes it abroad, and confe-

quently leffens the farmer's price for raw

hides j confiderably lelTens the number of

hands in England; this as necelTarily decreafes

manufactures of this, and every other fort,

and manufactures are ultimately the fupport

of farming.

And with regard to the objection, that

lands have rifen and improvements of them
encreafed, while the bounty has fubfifted : the

fact is true, but it has been owing rather to

accidental caufes, than to any other ; but it

depends not at all on the bounty, as has been

fhewn, and will further appear. It has been

in truth, owing to the iafety and fecurity

in which every man found his perfon and

property in England, and which were not e-

qually fafe any where elfe. Security is the

beft friend to induftry : Our neighbours, es-

pecially of France
7
have fcen the truth of

this maxim, and for 20 years pafl, have

done a great deal to eftablim it. In fhort,

we are indebted for the rife of our trade and
confequently for the rife of our lands, more
to the faults and weakneiTes of our neighbours,

than any wife eitabliflimcnts of our own.

So
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So that to contrive a method for the vent

of our own produce unmanufactured, is

really contriving a way to empoverifh our-

felves. For in fo doing we entirely give up
the manufactury of fuch produce, and in

this particular cafe with regard to corn (as it

muff, be confidered in another light, as a
necerTary of life) we do by fuch means en-

deavour, that fuch foreign country, or coun-

tries mail be accommodated with a neceffary

of life, in as cheap a manner as is poffible ; and
confequently enable them-, by reducing their

price of labour to underfell us in every ma-
nufacture whatfoever.

How then can it be faid, that the rents of

land depend entirely on corn, efpecially as

the great rife in rents did not commence till

near twenty years after the revolution, the

sera of the bounty, fince I have fliewn, that

there are others, and very confiderable caufes

of the rife of the rents of land befides that

of corn ?

I have hitherto been arguing again ft: all

bounties for the exportation of our own corn,

but I will advance a ffep further, and venture

to arTert, that any degree of prohibition, at

any time, on the importation offoreign corn,

will be detrimental to the nation, iince, by
preventing the admiflion of it, when our

own growth (hall be dearer than that of
foreign nations, the price of our labour mud:
rife, and cur neighbours in iueh cafe, will

F 2 not



not only greatly underfell us in their manu-
factures of this commodity, but, in fome de-

gree, in all others.

From hence I think it plainly appears, that

the courfe of trade in corn mould be fuffered

to ebb and flow as the markets of Europe

fhall direct ; and that our ports mould al-

ways be open to a free couife of trade in this

particular.

To 'fay as fome do, that becaufe poffibly

we never have had any vent for our manu-
facture of fpirituous liquors, in any foreign

markets, that therefore we can never arrive

at fuch perfection in goodnefs and cheapnefs

as to gain one, feems to me a very ftrange

affertion 5 unlefs it can be proved, that our

laws in trade direct fuch regulations, as give a

fair trial of the induftry and capacities of the

people. But we have made no fuch trial,

nor is it indeed poffible to make it as long as

he bounty remains.

FINIS.
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